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Medical Education for the 21st Century

Abstract:

In recent years many commentators have stated that undergraduate
medical education needs to be radically altered to embrace the modern
day demands and needs of patients. The current medical curriculum is
still largely based the Flexner Report, which was published in the US
in 1910

1
. Abraham Flexnerâ��s document, which ran to 364 pages, was

the first large scale attempt to standardise medical education. He
divided the curriculum into 2 years of basic sciences based in
universities, and 2 years of clinical training based in academic
medical hospitals. Medical education was changed from an
apprenticeship model to an academic model. Following publication of
his report, medical training became more centralised and small rural
medical schools were closed. In the new curriculum the emphasis was
on basic sciences and clinical experience. Over the ensuing 100
years, scientific medicine and discovery flourished. These
fundamental ideals have resulted in an overall consistent quality of
medical care. The reforms, instituted by Flexner, were one of the
factors that led to the doubling of human beingâ��s lifespan during
the 20

th
 century.

Jason and Douglas
2
 have recently stated that Flexnerâ��s philosophy

on medical education is not fit for purpose in the current era.
Twentieth century education strategies are unfit to tackle 21

st

century challenges. They state that healthcare needs of patients have
changed radically but medical education has not kept pace. There are
problems with a narrow technical focus without the broader contextual
understanding.

Students need to be continually reminded that health is about people
rather than just technology and buildings. Every medical encounter is
between someone who needs a service and someone who has been
entrusted to deliver that service. This ideal embraces the concept of
socially responsible professionalism. Professionalism signifies a set
of behaviours that underpin the trust of the public. Doctors are the
human face of the health system.

Currently, students are not being sufficiently prepared to be
productive members of collaborative medical teams. Crisp and Chen
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have also emphasised the importance of teamwork. Insular training for
individual professions does not promote an understanding of the role
of other allied professionals. Training each profession in isolation
until they eventually join the workforce, where they are expected to
function as a team, needs to be reviewed. Class sizes are a concern.
It is suggested that learning groups with more than eight
participants are inefficient. Medical science should not be taught in
abstract to future clinicians. It should be integrated with their
early interactions with patients. There should be a greater focus on
ambulatory and primary care, which relates to the needs of most
patients.

There have some modifications since Flexner. In the middle of the
20

th
 century, educational reform introduced problem-based

innovations. In the 1960s, McMaster University, Canada, pioneered
student-centered learning based on small groups instead of didactic
teaching. In Newcastle, UK, an integrated rather than a discipline
bound curriculum was developed. A third generation reform is now
needed in which core professional competencies are adapted to
specific competencies, while drawing on global knowledge. Frenk et
al

4
 distinguish between informative, formative, and transformative

learning. Informative learning is about acquiring knowledge and
skills. Formative learning is concerned with socializing medical
students around values. Transformative learning is concerned with the
development of leadership skills. The transformative process involves
the movement from fact memorization to analysis, the achievement of
core competencies for effective teamwork, and the adaptation of
global resources for local use. The other key components of a modern
medical education should be evidence based practice, continuous
quality improvement, and the use of the new informatics.

There have been 11,045 publications on education, 73% being on
medicine, 25% on nursing, and 2% on public health. Half of the
articles focus on the US, a quarter on Europe, and other quarter on
other regions.

The worldwide shortage of doctors is alarming. The estimated
shortfall is 15%. One of the concerns is that 31 countries in the
third world have no medical schools, and 44 countries have only one
medical school. The distribution of medical schools does not match
well with country size or national disease burden. Currently there
are 9.2 million doctors worldwide. It is estimated that there are
2420 medical schools graduating 389,000 doctors annually for the
worldâ��s 7 billion population. There are 541,000 nurses produced
annually. International estimates indicate that expenditure on
medical education is extremely modest. In the US the amount spent on
medical schools is only 2% of the healthcare budget. This approach is
very short-sighted when one considers that medical graduates have a
very important role in determining whether healthcare expenditure is
effectively delivered.

The increased demand on medical schools to produce more doctors is
due to a number of factors. The populations of many countries are
ageing and in need of more healthcare. The disease burden of chronic
diseases, musculoskeletal disorders, and mental has increased
rapidly. The stakes are very high. Health expenditure amounts to 10%
of the worldâ��s gross domestic product. Over $6.6 trillion is spent
on health annually. Within this vast expenditure, there are great
inequalities between rich and poor countries.
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The Commission on the Education of Health Professionals for the 21
st

century has made a number of proposals. After a 100 years of the
Flexner model, new challenges have emerged. Some of the important
concerns include difficulties in primary care, problems around
teamwork, and the concerns around high costs and lack of
affordability. The problems appear to be similar in both rich and
poor countries, although at considerably different proportions. The
goal is a new type of professionalism that is patient focused and
team based. A competency-based approach is repeatedly emphasised.
Competency is defined as the habitual and judicious use of knowledge,
clinical reasoning, communication, technical skills, and reflection
in daily practice for the benefit of the patient. There must be a
greater emphasis on reasoning and communication skills rather than on
memorising and regurgitating facts.

In Ireland, the Fottrell Report 2006 has had a major influence on
undergraduate education

5
. Among its wide reaching recommendations, it

directed that the intake of EU students be increased 305 to 725
students annually. There should be a 60:40 ratio between
undergraduate and graduate programmes. Non-EU students should be no
more than 25% of the total annual intake. In additional to the
leaving certificate results it recommended an additional aptitude
assessment. It advised that there should be a commensurate increase
in the number of interns in line with the higher number of students.
Most of these recommendations have been fulfilled. Fottrellâ��s
stated objective was the production of competent, safe doctors whose
undergraduate education prepared them for the needs of patients and
society.
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Editor

1. Flexner A. Medical education in the United States and Canada.
Boston: The Merrymount Press, 1910.

2. Jason H, Douglas A. Are the conditions right for a 21
st
 century

medical school? Lancet 2015;385:672-3.

3. Crisp N, Chen L. Global supply of health professionals. N Engl J
Med 2014;370:950-957.

4. Frenk J, Chen L, Bhutta ZA et al. Health professionals for a new
century: transforming education to strengthen health systems in an
interdependent world. Lancet 2010;376:1923-58

5. Fottrell P. Medical education in Ireland, a new direction: Report
of the working group on undergraduate medical education. 2006

Comments:

Medical Education for the 21st Century 2


